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May 25, 2016

President Barack Obama

The White House

1600 Pennsylvania Avenue, N.W.
Washington, D.C. 20500

Dear President Obama:

We appreciate your continued willingness to consider adjustments based on the security
situation in Afghanistan to preserve and build upon the hard fought gains achieved over the past
14 years. In recent months, the Senate Armed Services Committee has heard from General
Nicholson, General Campbell, and General Votel — the senior military commanders closest to the
fight — that the security situation in Afghanistan is deteriorating, which challenges the ability of
the Afghan government to provide stability and security for its people.

We understand that General John Nicholson is in the process of completing his
assessment of the capabilities and associated troop levels he believes will be necessary in
Afghanistan to confront a resurgent Taliban, a reviving Al Qaida, and a rising Islamic State in
Iraq and the Levant, and will make recommendations in the near future. As the Commander on
the ground, we believe that his recommendations should be given extraordinary weight. We also
believe that the withdrawal of U.S. forces from Afghanistan should be based on conditions on
the ground and that considerations on troop levels should be driven first by what capabilities are
needed to protect our national security interests in Afghanistan, and second by the number of
troops it takes to enable those capabilities.

Furthermore, the North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO) will hold its Force
Generation Conference beginning on June 8" and the NATO Summit in Warsaw will begin on
July 8" It is important that our allies and partners understand any changes to our planned force
levels for Afghanistan before those key events to determine and plan for the number of troops
they will commit to operations in Afghanistan in 2017. As has long been the case, we believe
our NATO Allies and partners will follow our lead in Afghanistan. In February, General
Campbell testified to Congress that “If our number continues to go down, NATO will absolutely
reduce their commitment to Afghanistan.” Additionally, we do not think we are going to learn
anything in the next several months that we do not know now. Should you decide to revise the
planned number of U.S. troops in Afghanistan for 2017, we urge you to announce such a
decision before the relevant NATO conferences convene and inform our partners and allies of
that decision so they can plan accordingly.

In summary, a timely decision on U.S. force levels is necessary so that our allies and
partners can generate forces and make appropriate pledges for the Resolute Support Mission
beginning in January 2017. We urge you to announce any changes to our current planned force



levels ahead of the relevant NATO conferences, giving the strongest consideration to the
assessment of your military commanders and to conditions on the ground.

Sincerely,
771 VA
John McCain Joe Manchin III
Chairman -
Kelly Ayotte i Jeanne Shaheen
Deb Flscher Joe Donnelly
Tem -
Tom Cotton Tlm Kame

L Moo _
Lindsey Graham Angdus S. King, Jr.

CC: Secretary Carter, General Dunford, General Votel



